Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday February 20th 2012 at 7:30 in the Village School 
PRESENT were Cllrs: R Miller (Chairman), A Bush, M Colvey, J Dyball, K Norris, J Taylor, L Wilson,  B Ward and the Parish Clerk (T Watton). 
County Cllr F Drane and 3 members of the public were also in attendance. 
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – Dist Cllr Peter Webb, Cllr Talbot, Cllr Wood
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST. There were none.    

3.      REVISED CODE OF CONDUCT FOR COUNCILLORS 2007.

In accordance with paragraph 12(2) of the Revised Code, to hear any representations or answers to member’s questions or evidence provided by any members of the Council having a prejudicial interest in any matter to be considered at this meeting. There were none.  
4.  PUBLIC PARTICIPATION SESSION.  (Standing Orders suspended). Mr Fowlie and Mr & Mrs Chamberlain, residents of Lime Kiln Rd, raised concerns and expressed objections about Planning Application 6/2011/0793 (Re validation of planning application by Mr Bates in respect of 72, High Street, Lytchett Matravers BH16 6BH – a proposal to sever land and erect a detached house with a detached garage and to form a new vehicular access). This application is listed as item 13 below. Firstly, in response to a statement by the members of the public, it was clarified that the Parish Council had not yet considered this application or responded to PDC Planning Dept. about it. Mr Fowlie was concerned that the proposed new property may overshadow and / or overlook his property and adversely affect his privacy. He also pointed out that the development has already caused the removal of around 60m of mature hedge, despite the development plans showing hedges still in place. Concern was also expressed about the effect on parking and possible road safety issues in Lime Kiln Rd due to the close proximity of the development to the bus stop. Cllr Colvey explained that all planning applications are considered on their individual merits, both by the Parish Council and by PDC, with reference to planning law and guidelines. Cllr Miller stressed the importance of submitting objections in writing to PDC, because the District Council is the relevant Planning Authority which will decide on this application. He also summarised the type of planning considerations the Parish Council can take into consideration, and explained that this does not include matters such as anything related to highways (this is the responsibility of DCC Highways as a separate consultee in the process), or Buildings Regulations matters.  It was suggested that in any objection sent to PDC the objectors might consider it prudent to ask PDC Planning to undertake a site visit.  
Mrs Chamberlain also commented on item 19 below, by stating that she felt both routes to Lytchett Minster school to be unsafe for her teenage daughter to walk or cycle. 

5. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. The Chairman commented on the “Planning Explained” NALC booklet and recommended it to Cllrs.  

6.      THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on 16th January 2012 were approved and signed by the Chairman.  
7.      MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
a. Full Council 20th June, minute 15: Lytchett Astro, Football Foundation support meeting. Contact with DCC has revealed that PDC Planning department should deal with this matter. John Hartigan (PDC Planning) has confirmed that there is no planning condition specifically dealing with the height of the lighting for the path. However he has advised that a planning application for this change should be submitted to PDC in order to progress the matter. He is forwarding the schedule of fees. The Parish Clerk reported that he has left a message for Ian Hounsham of LTL Lighting to call him to discuss this matter and to provide estimates for the required design and also the work itself. Action: Parish Clerk to communicate the estimates to the Environment & Amenities Cttee which will now continue to track progress on this item.    
b. Full Council 18th July, Minute 21: Requested dog bin Frys Close – Purbeck Rd. This dog bin has now been received and Mr Homer advised to prepare its installation.  
c. Full Council, 17th October 2011, Minute 10 – connecting path – Foxhills Open Space to Deans Drove. On 26th January 2012 Mr Bird replied to the Parish Clerk’s email and included confirmation of his advice about the preference for option 1 involving the bridge so that the path utilises the land offered by the developers of September cottage. On this basis on 1st February the Parish Clerk asked Mr Bird in writing to go ahead with the arrangements with the developers of September cottage. Cllr Dyball commented that John Williamson (DCC Rights of Way Officer) is awaiting plans so that he can arrange for a costing to be produced. Cllr Dyball indicated that she would remind Mr Bird of this at a meeting he is expected to attend on Friday 24th February.  
d. Minute 5, 16th January 2012 – DAPTC update on the Localism Bill 2-4pm on 15th May at Stoborough Village Hall. In response to a question from the Parish Clerk, it was confirmed that Cllrs Miller, Dyball and Wilson have indicated that they wish to attend this. Places have been booked for them.  
e. Minute 10, 16th January 2012 - PDC draft report of Housing Needs Survey. Cllr Bush reminded Cllrs that this was discussed at the recent Finance & Policy Cttee meeting and following that notes were compiled and a conclusion written, which was sent to Chris McDermott on 20th February. 
8.  REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS.

Cllr Colvey commented that there was little of specific interest to Lytchett Matravers. PDC’s budget for the coming year will be within the 2.5% increase in order to take advantage of a government financial incentive. There is still some concern about the Boundary Commission’s decisions on changes to ward boundaries locally.  
9.  REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR.

County Cllr Drane reported the following: 

· He had attended a DCC Cabinet meeting on 1st February at which he voiced concerns about the withdrawal of the Damory bus service from Dorchester to Poole No 347/387, which serves Lytchett Matravers. He was later invited to a DCC meeting on 8th February to discuss the Damory bus problem removal of Dorset – Poole service. The Environmental Director and 3 managers present reported that they are looking at other bus operators who might be able to cover the route. However the Director has remarked that the budget is fully allocated and therefore there is no money left. The matter will be referred to DCC Cabinet for consideration on 7th March 2012. Cllr Drane has also discussed the matter with the DCC officer whose responsibilities include the Lytchett bus service. He is looking at 3 other bus operators and was hopeful that something might be achieved with some timetable changes to provide a service which offers some help for those reliant on bus services to get to and from work. This officer has also advised Cllr Drane that the 720 bus would be taken out of service because the subsidy had run out on this also. Evidently this will also affect Upton children going to Lytchett Minster School. Cllr Drane asked the officer to look again at this route. 

· Cllr Drane attended a DCC members’ budget briefing at which the members were informed that a further £39m of savings were still required over the next 3 years – indicating that there may be even more limited resources, more reliance on shared services, and greater pressure on the Voluntary Sector.

· Cllr Drane had arranged a meeting with the DCC Adult and Community Director on the 13th February. He was assured that the 7 DCC residential care homes were being well serviced. Spare beds which were not being used have been offered to the private sector. Change in Home Care arrangements from the 1st April 2012 will look at all the 80 contracted providers with a view to establishing a better service. Changes are anticipated to cause some concern to service users and their families, but DCC intends to continue to work closely with the providers within the new framework, to ensure people are supported and continue to receive home care service required.

· He attended a DCC full members meeting on the 16th February 2012. The budget was voted on and carried.  DCC has accepted the Government grant to freeze the council tax, but there were concerns that this may mean that the county is worse off in year 3. 
10.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES - There were none.  

11.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Finance & Policy Cttee (see minutes of 6th February 2012).

Cllr Norris reported on the following recommendations:

· That Mrs Pam White be asked to go ahead with producing the year end accounts in April. AGREED. 
· Acceptance of the latest bank reconciliation and accounts update. AGREED. 
· That the Risk Register included at Appendix B to the F& P Cttee of 6th February 2012 is adopted without amendments. AGREED. 
· The schedule of Governance / Internal Controls, and its related timetable and action plan included at Appendix C to the F& P Cttee of 6th February 2012, is adopted by the council and the progress to date noted. AGREED.  
· To formally write to Santander Bank to request the addition of Cllrs Miller and Norris as signatories to the council’s bank accounts; as well as asking the bank to remove Dennis Gillard’s name from the list of signatories held by them. AGREED.  
(b) Planning Cttee (see minutes of 2nd February 2012)

There were no recommendations to bring forward. 

It was AGREED to receive the minutes of both of the above meetings.   
12. Acceptance and signing of the draft deed of dedication for protection of the Recreation Ground under “Fields In Trust”.    Cllr Norris explained that at the recent Finance & Policy Cttee meeting it was agreed to recommend that Cllrs Miller and Bush formally sign the draft deed of dedication for registration the Recreation Ground under the Fields In Trust scheme. This was formally AGREED and the signing took place. The signatures were witnessed by the Parish Clerk.   
13. Consideration of planning application 6/2011/0793 Re validation of planning application: Mr Bates, 72, High Street, Lytchett Matravers BH16 6BH. Sever land and erect a detached house with a detached garage; form new vehicular access. Owing to the unavailability of hard copies of the plans and proposal, this item was postponed and delegated to members of the Planning Cttee to consider within 48 hours - ensuring that a timely response was sent to PDC Planning. 
14. Consideration of planning application 6/2012/0056 Mr A Wood, 8 Wareham Road, Lytchett Matravers, BH16 6DP. Erect front porch. Owing to the unavailability of hard copies of the plans and proposal, this item was postponed and delegated to members of the Planning Cttee to consider within 48 hours - ensuring that a timely response was sent to PDC Planning.
15. Acceptance  and approval of Cllr Dyball’s report on the PDC Planning Board PDP workshop 25/1/12    It was noted that this report had already been circulated and it was assumed to have been read by all Cllrs. Cllr Norris’ proposal for its formal acceptance and approval was AGREED. 
16. Authorisation to print 2000 copies of the village directory at £582. Also authorisation of distribution arrangements and expenditure. 

Cllr Norris explained that it had been previously agreed to print 1500 copies at a cost of £554, but that he was now recommending this be increased to 2000 copies at a cost of £582. This was AGREED.  He also explained that had received a quote for distribution by Newsquest of £34.50 per 1000 – making the payment for approval £45.54 inclusive of VAT. This was AGREED. 
17. Consideration of PDC’s development brief for the Huntick Rd site. 

It was noted that Cllr Bush had circulated comments on this to all Cllrs by email on 20th February. He provided a report on the presentation to the PDC Policy Group meeting, at which there had been an opportunity to meet the Planning Team and change the brief before it goes before the District Council in March. Cllr Bush listed the following items of concern, which were discussed with the following views decided upon :
Para 35: No strong view.   

Para 47: Street lighting should be the minimum permitted.

Para 75: LMPC feel strongly about this. 

Para 78: Recycling centre not appropriate and not needed.

18. Second consultation – proposed diversion of footpaths 11 and 16. 

It was noted that detailed information on this had been circulated to all Cllrs. Cllr Dyball, as Footpaths Officer, was not completely sure that the new proposal encompassed everything the council had previously requested / hoped for. She therefore suggested that the paths should be walked again to check.  Cllr Taylor expressed an opinion that the main concerns seemed to have been addressed, but agreed that this needed to be checked. Cllr Dyball indicated that she would confirm the changes with Carol McKay (DCC Rights of Way Dept.) and will report back via the Environment & Amenities Cttee. Action: Cllr Dyball to speak to Carol McKay accordingly. 
19. Consideration of DCC recommended route to Lytchett Minster School from Lytchett Matravers

Cllr Wilson talked through a series of photograph slides showing the Stafford Row route to Lytchett Minster School.  It was estimated that the walking journey time via this path from the centre of the village to Lytchett Minster School is 45-60 minutes. Overall the path is considered too muddy and uneven in its surface, as well as being too secluded. This caused the council to arrive at the view that the route is unacceptable and unsafe. Cllr Miller commented that DCC’s report is inaccurate and unacceptable since the footpath has very limited usage potential as a practical route to school. A view was also expressed that parents of school children would ideally be taking some responsibility and initiative for action on this. A related discussion then took place regarding the merits of a bus service, which it was argued would be safer, cheaper, and viable for the whole school year. 

It was suggested that the matter is referred back to the Finance & Policy Cttee to look at the options and to formulate a policy on the whole matter. Action: Parish Clerk to add to the next agenda of the F&P Cttee.  
20. Consideration and agreement of venue for council meetings 

It was noted that the Village Hall Cttee are now considering installing some soundproofing. However, given that these changes are not imminent it was proposed that the council continues to hold its meetings in the school in anticipation of making progress on an alternative scheme with the Scouts in the longer term. This was AGREED. 

21. Parish Clerk’s office – keys. 

After a brief discussion it was proposed, and AGREED, that sets of keys be held by the Council Chairman, Vice Chairman and the Chair of the Environment & Amenities Cttee. Action: Parish Clerk to obtain two further sets of keys and issue them as indicated above. 
22. Report of any training activity undertaken in the past month.

There was none. 
23.   REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
	Carnival 
	PACT 
	DAPTC 
	Footpaths 

	School Councillor
	Youth Organisations
	Sports Club
	Village Hall


The following reports were made:

DAPTC: Cllr Miller referred to a written report he had prepared of the proceedings of the recent DAPTC meeting. Copies were provided to Cllrs. 
Footpaths: Cllr Dyball commented that the Huntick Rd to Wimborne Rd footpath is now likely to be a full status path rather than merely a permissive one. A meeting involving DCC Rights of Way officers and Tony Bird is due to take place on Friday 24th February. 

Youth Organisations: Cllr Dyball reported on a conversation she had recently had with local youths. This had emphasised how much they would appreciate a purpose built shelter on the recreation ground. 

Sports Club: Are planning an AGM. They have been reminded to invite Cllr Wilson.
There were no other updates. 

24. Council to approve the following payments due:- 

	Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	2071
	T Watton
	Clerk’s salary – January 

 
	809.46
	0.00
	809.46

	2072
	T Homer 
	Handyman duties – January
	211.50
	0.00
	211.50

	2073
	The Landscape Group (formerly Banyards) 
	Cemetery maintenance 01/02/12
	303.49
	60.70
	364.19

	2074
	Lytchett Matravers Primary School
	Premises hire for meetings  – Autumn Term
	160.00
	0.00
	160.00

	2075
	Glasdon UK Ltd
	Purchase of dog bin. 
	90.24
	18.04
	108.28

	2076
	Claire Gamble 
	1 week cover for Clerk’s absence (post and mileage)
	23.50
	0.00
	23.50


All the above payments were unanimously AGREED.  It was also AGREED to approve the payment of £240 to the school for meetings accommodation for the Spring Term. Action: Parish Clerk to draw up the cheque for this.   

25. CORRESPONDENCE.

The Parish Clerk reported on the following correspondence:

A letter from Fields in Trust inviting the council to become a member, at a discounted annual membership fee of £20 for the first year. This was AGREED.  
A notice from the Dorset ANOB team giving details of a “Traffic in Villages” toolkit which has ideas for traffic management and calming in rural communities.  

A letter from Planning & Regeneration services, Borough of Poole concerning the Dorset heathland Planning Framework Supplementary Planning Document 2012-2014 Draft for Public Consultation. The document is available for public consultation on the Borough of Poole website www.boroughofpoole.com/dorsetheathlandconsultation  between 3/2/12 and 16/3/12. 

A letter from Defence Business Services, MOD, explaining that in future remittance advices will only be sent out electronically. The council’s business with the MOD is normally limited to cemetery fees only.

A letter dated 24th January from DCC regarding the superfast broadband project. A copy of this had already been distributed electronically to all Cllrs.   

Cllr Taylor reported on contact he had received from the donor of the bench recently installed on the recreation ground. She wishes to pay for the installation costs. Action: Parish Clerk to advise Cllr Taylor of the cost to communicate to her. 

Cllr Dyball reported that a grant request for £10,000 for the new Recreation Ground Play area made to the Big Lottery Fund has been turned down.

26. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION 
Cllr Colvey reported that concerns had been expressed by the local U3A group who had ben unable to secure a booking in the school for their meetings. 

Cllr Colvey also reported that he understood Dr Playfair is leaving the practice this year. He indicated that he would write something for the Link in recognition of Dr Playfair’s service to the community. 

Cllr Norris reminded Cllrs of the meeting attendance records. It was noted that there was an intention to publish these at the end of the year. 

Cllr Taylor asked what plans there were for celebration of the Queens Diamond Jubilee. He felt there should be a street party and a beacon. In response to the Chairman’s request, he agreed to draw up a plan of what is required.

Cllr Miller advised Cllrs that Cllr Bush had given Shirley Percival the Parish Clerk’s personal mobile number so that she is able to make an arrangement for access to the Council’s historical records.  

The meeting closed at 9:50pm 
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
1

